Appendix A to the Council Minutes — 27 September 2017

Item 6 — Questions from Members of the Public.

6 questions were submitted from members of the public.

1.

From Mr Atkins to Councillor Gledhill

Can the Leader of the Council tell me if Council residents are liable for the
upkeep and maintenance of the water tanks that are in their property?

Mayor
Councillor Gledhill
Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and thank you Mr Atkins for your question. No, as the
landlord, the Council is responsible for maintaining these types of
installations. Inspections of water tanks are included where appropriate and
the gas safety inspections which are carried out at all properties, at the
mandatory year point. Full contemporaneous records of these inspections are
kept, including an inspection record which is signed by the tenant to confirm
that the inspection took place,

In the event of any failure to a tank or its component parts the Council is
responsible for responding through its responsive repairs contractor.
Tenants are not charged for these repairs, which fall with our obligations as a
landlord. That also extends to the inspections.

Should a fault occur with the system, the Council would only be at fault as a
landlord if it had notice of a defect and failed to undertake repairs where
necessary, i.e. knew that there was a necessary problem and neglected to fix
it. This is covered under case law which is O’ Brien vs Robinson which states
‘when a latent defect i.e. one that is not evident when it occurs and arises in a
demised premise, tenant’s home, the Council will not be held liable as they
have not received notice’. This relates to where a ceiling fell in and the
landlord could not be held responsible. This is why we strongly suggest
residents have contents insurance in the event of such a problem.

Mayor

Thank you. Mr Atkins, do you have a supplementary question?

Mr Atkins

In a fashion | did but since my problem was rectified, | would like to take the

opportunity to thank Councillor Gledhill, Councillor Baldwin and David Lawson
for their time.



From Mr Perrin to Councillor Gledhill

Councillor Gledhill, in a letter signed by you, dated 25 August 2017, you notify
me, and other Council Tenants, that Thurrock Council has made the decision
that from 2 October 2017 service charges will be introduced for those tenants
receiving each service. One of the four services you will be charging me for is
an item titled “Grounds Maintenance” at £5.00 per week. Councillor Gledhill
can you please tell me what weekly “grounds maintenance” the Council will be
carrying out on my premises which justifies such a charge?

Mayor
Councillor Gledhill
Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and thank you Mr Perrin. As | already stated Mr Perrin,
obviously there is a temporary suspension to this charge whilst it's being re-
reviewed. However, | have been provided with your address and the location
of your property. There are grassed areas in the area immediately opposite
your property which are on housing land, and are maintained as part of the
grounds maintenance service. This has been confirmed with visits to the
property in question and confirmation of ownership of the land through the
Council’s GSI mapping system.

As I've stated in previous press releases and at Cabinet, this charge does
encompass a number of different things, it's not just grass cutting. It also
covers for tree maintenance, repairs to footpaths, hardened areas and indeed,
play areas. On this basis, you have been chosen among the tenants liable to
pay the charge as outlined.

Mayor
Thank you. Mr Perrin, do you have a supplementary question?
Mr Perrin

Councillor Gledhill, for 36 years, | have been the tenant of my council home
which is a ground floor maisonette with an approximate 30sq yard front
garden. During that time, the council has never cut the grass or maintained
my front or back gardens. On the contrary, the council has specifically held
me, not the upstairs tenant, solely responsible for the upkeep and
maintenance of both gardens as part of my tenancy agreement. Does the
council intend to impose a charge of £5 per week on both the ground floor and
upstairs tenant, amounting to a charge of £260 per tenant, per year, totalling
£520 per year for cutting the grass on a small patch of garden?

There are 12 such front gardens in a row of maisonettes in my street, for
which you intend to charge the 24 tenants £5 per week for ground
maintenance, a total of £6240 per year, as Delboy would say to Rodney,



“We’re on a nice little earner here”. | call it extortion. Can you assure me and
all the other council tenants in Thurrock that they will only be charged for
services actually received and if they cut and maintain the garden themselves,
they will not be charged for the privilege?

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and Mr Perrin. | think it's been made clear time and time
again, this is not about cutting what your tenancy requires you to cut. This is
about the communal gardens outside your front/back garden. There is a total
of 50 hectares of green space, there are 14 play parks, there are 30 hectares
of hard standing and 20 hectares of path, 2000 trees. Plus various other areas
that we go through in the year. This is what you, in your own words, tenants
will be paying for. It’s not for cutting grass in your front garden, that’s your
responsibility. So thank you for reiterating what we are saying, this is about
tenants paying for services that they will receive. Thank you.

From Mr Akhigbe to Councillor Gledhill

Which areas in my ward, Little Thurrock, have an PSPO in force, if any, and
which such zones have CCTV for enforcement and are there any pending
PSPOs for the area?

Mayor
Councillor Gledhill
Councillor Gledhill

Public Space Protection Orders (PSPOs) were introduce by the Anti-social
Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act, 2014, giving local authorities powers to
tackle anti-social behaviour (ASB) related activities in specific areas. They last
for up to three years, but can be extended, if justified. Enforcement is by
police officers and authorised persons, including some Council Officers.

There are currently two PSPOs in Thurrock covering Grays town centre and
the area near the Lakeside shopping centre. There are two Designated Public
Place Orders (DPPOs) in the Little Thurrock Rectory, which is also the ward |
represent, covering Delafield Park and the Little Thurrock Village Green.
These are in the process of being made into PSPOs in the sense that signage
is audited to make them very clear.

With regard to CCTV coverage, | will not divulge the areas covered by CCTV
as that gives those either looking to breach the PSPOs or commit other
crimes with the advantage of knowing where and where not to go to avoid
detection. But beyond this, I've taken up the issue of street drinkers, for
instance, using the bench on the Village Green and quite frankly, somewhat
objectionable in their language when challenged by myself and the other
residents. I've taken this up to the police recently and in the past. You may be
aware that we are currently procuring new enforcement officers and looking at



how and what we can enforce as a council to help make Thurrock a borough
that works for everyone and not just limited to the town centres. | would also
reiterate that at 10 Downing Street, | took this up with the Police & Crime
Commissioner, not just for Little Thurrock. There are other DDPOs that are
now PSPOs across the borough which also need policing as well as the ones
in the town centre.

Mayor
Thank you. Mr Akhigbe, do you have a supplementary question?
Mr Akhigbe

Thank you very much for your answer. | guess the next question will be if you
had the number of notices that have been served on the existing PSPOs in
Little Thurrock Rectory?

Councillor Gledhill

To the best of my knowledge, it is zero. I'm not particularly impressed with this
amount, indeed residents regularly contact me to say we got the same people
back on the benches. I've gone to the benches myself and have asked them
to move along. I've asked the police to come along and enforce it. They’re a
little bit unsure as to whether the DDPO has changed to a PSPO and | made
clear that it was, the signage is a little bit ambiguous at the moment which
needs to be changed. The very second it is changed; | will again be asking the
police to be paying special attention, not only to the Village Green but to the
PSPO on Delafield Park. | do apologise, also forgot to mention, you asked
where there are other PSPOs planned for Little Thurrock. We do need to have
evidence of where ASB is happening, it needs to be documented, needs to be
regular. Once we have that, then we can apply for the PSPO. If that's
happening and not reported to me, which shall be very, very rare, then please
come and see me and we can discuss this.

From Mr Kankiya to Councillor Gledhill

As a resident in South Chafford, one of the biggest issues facing residents in
the area is the constant sound of the cruisers in the lakeside area which has a
detrimental effect to residents living nearby. My question is what has
happened to the PSPO that was meant to be in the area and would the
council consider implementing speed restrictions to deter these cruisers from
continuing to behave this way?

Mayor

Councillor Gledhill



Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and thank you Mr Kankiya. The issue of car cruisers and
disruption to local residents has been the subject of extensive consultation
with Highways England, who have responsibility for the A126 Dumbbell
Roundabouts, which is where a lot of this activity is taking place. Police have
been negotiating with their representatives and recent discussions have
suggested that these roundabouts will be blocked off by Highways England in
the foreseeable future, to prevent the car cruisers using them for doughnuts
and all the other ASBs they commit there.

That said the PSPO is indeed still in force there, latest figures confirm that
there were 56 complaints of ASB incidents in 2016, that was a reduction from
the 105 incidents recorded in 2015. 99 Fixed Penalty Notices were issued in
2016, as well as 8 arrests made and 11 PSPO tickets issued. Even so the
noise disruption to residents is a very serious matter, as is the very serious
threat of major injury to the participants and spectators and indeed, anyone
travelling there. It is therefore to be hoped that Highways England do make
the necessary changes to the road layout to block this as soon as possible. |
know officers are in discussions with them regularly about this.

However, your suggestion on speed restriction is noted but it must be
remembered that things like speed bumps are in place 24/7 and affect the
millions of legitimate road users that use and visit lakeside each year. Whilst
there are times that speed humps would make little difference to the speed of
vehicles travelling to and from Lakeside, especially at Christmas, they are
unlikely to be the best solution. But of course there are other solutions. The
Council is considering the use of average speed cameras in the area which
will form part of a bid to Government for road safety funding for the A126, a
road that has already been identified by Government as a road with a high
risk of collision.

Mayor
Thank you. Mr Kankiya, do you have a supplementary question?
Mr Kankiya

Thank you. So in relation to the average speed cameras that you're talking
about, Councillor, when are these likely to be implemented? Because as |
said, as a resident in the area, this is something of great concern and I've only
lived in South Chafford for about 3 years now but | understand that this is an
issue that has been going on for well over a decade and anything that could
be welcomed would be really helpful. Thank you.

Councillor Gledhill
You’re quite right. This has been going on for far too long. Obviously the

PSPO has made a bit of a difference but as with any enforcement action,
unless it is enforced and in this case, it would be the police enforcing it



because it's a moving traffic offence, then it does go a little by the wayside.
The noise is quite annoying, | have friends who live in Chafford, I've been with
them and you can hear the noise, it’s terrible. As | said, the bid will go in and
by the time the bid comes back, we will look to put them in as soon as we
possibly can. However, more importantly, the Highways England, our officers
and the police are in regular discussions to very quickly, hopefully in the next
couple of weeks, put in the barriers of the Dumbbell roundabout to help stop
the issues there. It's not to say it won’t push it to somewhere else but it's
certainly a start. | have spoken to the local police commander on this, this
week, he’s fully aware of it and will hopefully be allocating time for his officers
to enforce on that. Thank you.

From Mr Towlson to Councillor B Little

In light of a question on Low Emission Zones submitted to Full Council in
September 2016, Can the Portfolio Holder for Transport make a full statement
as what actions are being undertaken to reduce all forms of Pollution,
including Pollution from Traffic?

Mayor
Councillor B Little
Councillor B Little

Thank you Mr Mayor and Mr Towlson for your question. The Air Quality and
Health Strategy were approved at Cabinet in December 2016, which
contained an action plan of initiatives which will help improve air quality in the
Borough. The strategy can be found on the Council’'s website for further
information.

Since then, the actions set out in Section 4.2 of the report have been
progressed. A programme of weight restrictions and advisory HGV routing
has been progressed across the borough. Following various bilateral
initiatives with private sector and police partners, the Council is re-launching
the Freight Quality Partnership in October, with particular emphasis on
encouraging more responsible behaviours from HGV drivers in avoiding,
where possible, residential areas. Variable message signs to advise traffic of
network problems and advise on alternative routes have been installed. On
the 15th June, the Council ran a pilot programme to tackle idling outside of
schools which was attended by myself, together with the Public Health,
Strategic Transport and Road Safety Teams. The scheme engaged with two
schools, Purfleet Primary and Woodside Academy. The purpose of this
project is to engage with parents who leave their cars running outside the
school gates at pick up and drop off and make them aware of the impact on
the health and children and the environment.

As part of Thurrock’s preparation for engagement with Highways England on
Lower Thames Crossing, the Council is currently developing a position
statement on all environmental pollution in Thurrock. A more detailed update



on air quality management will be presented to CGS O&S at their October
meeting.

Mayor
Thank you. Mr Towlson, do you have a supplementary question?
Mr Towlson

Thank you Mr Little. My supplementary question is, | feel most of Thurrock’s
residents want Thurrock to be seen as a forward thinking and progressive
council. What are the future plans and actions to reduce and, possibly
eliminate traffic pollution as large areas of green belt land may be lost to
roads, homes and businesses etc?

Councillor B Little

Thank you Mr Mayor, thank you Mr Towlson for your supplementary question.
Thurrock has been in dialogue with Transport for London (TFL) for the last
year regarding the operation of the existing low emission zone and their plans
to roll out ultra-low emission zones by 2020. We are keen to learn from
London’s experience but we’re very mindful that Thurrock has a very different
pattern of trip making and vehicle usage. Rolling out a London style low
emission zone in Thurrock is not a viable option at present time. Additionally,
Thurrock’s transport strategy sets the Council’s commitment to encouraging
low emission transport, including working with partners to deliver charging
points for electric vehicles. Currently in Thurrock, we have charging points in
motor services, lkea and Lakeside along with council owned facilities, civic
offices, Ground Road, Argent Street and Canterbury Parade. A recent bid to
central government for national productivity investment funding includes and
asks for funding for future sites.

From Mrs Imamzade to Councillor Gledhill

In a street with 1 council owned, 1 private rented and 1 privately owned
property how is it fair that a grass verge that is open to public use and spans
the full length of all properties should suddenly become the responsibility of
one tenant to pay for its up keep. How is that a fair and just charge?

Mayor

Councillor Gledhill

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor, thank you Mrs Imamzade for your question. As you are

aware, obviously | have suspended the implementation of this charge pending
further review.



However, | must make clear, not only for this question but indeed there are
two types of land in Thurrock that the council is responsible for. That’s the
General Fund land, which is covered by the council tax that you pay and there
is Housing Revenue Account (HRA) land. The upkeep of this is only paid for
by council tenants, it's not paid for by everybody else. Every elected Member
in this chamber is aware of this and every elected Member should be making
clear to residents the difference. However, as mentioned, the cost of the
grounds maintenance service is currently being met by using part of the rent
paid by all tenants, including those who do not live near any HRA maintained
areas. The service charge was set to enable the cost of the service to be met
from those tenants who were deemed as receiving the service freeing up
money to be spent on repairs and improvements to our housing stock.

We must remember that the charge in not just for cutting the verge outside of
a particular property, irrespective of who lives there and around, but it'’s also
as mentioned, the cost of cutting the 50 hectares of grass, fixing 30 hectares
of hard standing, 20 hectares of paths and 14 play parks that the HRA has to
cover the cost of.

As | made clear yesterday there were far too many anomalies after a review,
not only from different properties but from different areas. Information |
received yesterday and from visiting some of the sites across the borough,
talking to residents and other councillors | felt there were too many questions
unanswered so have as mentioned suspended the charge pending further
scrutiny.

Mayor
Thank you. Mrs Imamzade, do you have a supplementary question?
Mrs Imamzade

Mr Gledhill, I'll put it to you that teams around you knew exactly what you
were doing when you put this tax forward. | put it to you that you couldn’t be
trusted to get this right the last two times that this went to scrutiny so how and
why should we believe you now? Councillor Gledhill, the public request that
this is scrapped and as you stated in the previous meeting, these meetings
are about what the public want.

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor. First of all, when something goes to scrutiny, it's for the
scrutiny committee to scrutinise the information in front of them, to form an
opinion, to bring that opinion to Cabinet and for Cabinet to take consideration
of that and other matters. Regrettably, on the two occasions, it did go through
scrutiny, the main responses were about the sheltered housing
accommodation charges. Very little was said with the exception of one
Member, thank you Councillor Pothecary and | will praise you again later for
this, in relation to other service charges. Indeed, the Chair of that committee
mentioned 30 times the £15 charge to sheltered housing but only mentioned



27 words in two meetings in relation to this charge. That is not scrutiny that
does not help us make the decision. We now have a much better Chair for
scrutiny in my opinion. | spoke with him at length yesterday and the day
before, we’re both of the same opinion. It will eventually go to scrutiny through
the proper democratic process. It will then come back to us after the Chair has
decided what to do. When it comes back to us, Cabinet will then make a
decision based on the good scrutiny done this time | would hope and any
further information that becomes available between now and then.

Item 13 — Questions from Members

The Mayor informed the Chamber that 14 questions had been received to the Leader
of the Council and 8 questions had been received to Cabinet Members, Committee
Chairs and Member appointed to represent the Council on a Joint Committee had
been received.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS TO THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL
1. From Councillor Jones to Councillor Gledhill

Would the Leader explain to Members and the residents of Thurrock what
measures are this Conservative administration putting into place to combat
the rising crime rates and ASB in the Borough.

Mayor
Councillor Gledhill
Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and Councillor Jones. My first part of this statement will
be no doubt shocking to you as it was to me when | found this out.

Apparently, the number of reported cases of ASB to the Police fell during the
first quarter, by 5.8%. | too laughed but remember this is reported cases. The
Council has an ASB Team within the Housing service that deals with cases
involving tenants. These and all other cases are reviewed in fortnightly
geographically based Locality Action Groups, attended by Council officers,
police, private housing associations and other interested parties.

Currently, two of the major issues in which the Council is engaged with Essex
Police include the actions with Highways England to address the car cruiser
issues at Lakeside as | previously outlined in questions from members of the
public. Regular operations as | outlined in my statement earlier in relation to
the PSPO in Grays which should result in a number of street drinkers not
being able to return for 48 hours. I'm talking to the local commander who
believes that there has been a slight increase in the number of ASB reports in
the past couple of weeks. It's down to the number of people reporting the
street drinkers. We are carrying on with these operations, | won’t say when



they are happening or where they will be happening but trust me, they will
continue.

35 fixed penalty notices issued to persons who littered, totalling £2,800 of
fines, as well as the issuing of Fixed Penalty Notices. Work is also in hand to
use robustly other legal measures to reduce various nuisances. Use of
communications, via social media to demonstrate successful legal action is
also sending a clear message that we have a zero tolerance policy on things
such as littering.

The service is currently dealing with some complaints from Stanford and
Corringham residents about youth nuisance in the Town Centre and Hardy
Park. The ASB Team and Essex Police are co-ordinating one response aimed
at reducing disorder within a small identified cohort of young people. This
includes but is not limited to joint out-of-hours patrols, referrals to the Youth
Offending Team and/or Children’s Services where appropriate, warning letters
to parents and guardians, and multi-agency meetings at local secondary
schools. The police are also leading on intelligence-gathering for the
consideration of disruption and enforcement action if necessary. Only 9 formal
reports of ASB in this area were recorded between April and August 2017.
This doesn’t bear any resemblance to what I'm seeing on Facebook social
media and indeed, I’'m sure what you're seeing through your workload. We
are aware of residents’ concerns however, and we are trying to resolve this
through working with the police.

Across the borough as a whole there have been 112 ASB incidents reported
to the Council from April to August this year — this compares to 135 over the
same period in 2016. Again, please, if you feel free to laugh, this is a
reduction of 17% on reported incidents.

In the same period our CCTV service has provided a total of 286 packages to
the Police and the Council’s Tenancy Services teams, either in response to a
request for footage relating to a known incident or pro-actively when new
incidents are picked up when footage is being reviewed. In 58 cases to date
formal enforcement action has been taken by the Police following the
provision of such footage.

For Council accommodation the Housing service takes its own enforcement
action where it appears clear that serious breaches of tenancy have occurred
— formal action has been taken in 21 such cases in the first five months of this
year. As the Courts are reluctant to evict social housing tenants that are found
guilty of this, we have to place a strong focus on informally resolving low-level
ASB through the use of warning letters, mediation and intensive housing
management. Since April a total of 147 reported cases have been
successfully resolved through this approach. | think that shows the housing
service and the police working with the Council, we are doing something. |
leave open to interpretation, the number of reported ASBs.



Mayor
Thank you. Councillor Jones, do you wish to pose a supplementary question?
Councillor Jones

Thanks very much Leader. It seems to be a lot of things going on but the one
thing | think that’s not going on is police on the streets. The way you about
how crimes are down, that’s probably because the 101 number as we said
before, we stated many, many times, is not fit for purpose. So people just give
up, they don’t bother. Now, in April this year, a petition was run in my area,
Stanford and Corringham, and in a two week period, there were 2300
signatures for that petition. That was followed by a public meeting in which the
PCC attended a packed hall and basically, the theme that night was that the
residents do not feel safe on our streets. Now, | went to a memorial on
Sunday before, with the Mayor, where the IRF laid wreaths. It was a fantastic
event but you know what let it down? Lack of police, there was anti-social
behaviour, there were drunks all around. This was in front of a police station,
there’s no police there, not even to come out to lay a wreath or stop the traffic.
When are the residents of Thurrock going to get what they pay for in their
council tax? And that’s a police force capable of tackling these crime rates.

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mayor and thank you Councillor Jones for your supplementary
question. | couldn’t agree more. The reason | mentioned the reported crimes
time and time again, | was hoping you would mention the appalling 101
service that is currently being supplied by Essex Police. This is quite clear, |
know the Chief Executive, | know | have, | know Councillor Cherry, who is not
here this evening and a number of other elected Members have sat on the
phone for 20, 30, 40 minutes to get through. By which time, if the ASB is not
over, it's probably developed into something else. It is absolutely dreadful. |
did speak to the PCC as said, last week, and he again reassured me this
service is being reviewed. There’s a new police officer in charge of this
particular service. Of course, | can’t respond on behalf of Roger Hirst, that’s
his role. It’s his role to be held accountable for the police service. It is
atrocious that a service where we are remembering our fallen and those that
fought for this country so that people could have a good, honest democratic
life is being abused by people who really don’t know a simple right and wrong.
If you want a drink, stay at home, drink reasonably, don’t ruin it for everyone
else. Yes, more needs to be done, I'm really surprised and shocked more
hasn’t been done in Stanford and Corringham in relation to the issues there.
Again, when | speak to the PCC, as | do regularly, | will make it clear to him,
our disgust at how things are not changing. ASB is number two on his crime
directive, it doesn’t appear that is happening. Thank you.

Mayor

Thank you. Councillor Jones, do you wish to pose a second supplementary
question?



Councillor Jones

Thank you Mayor. Thank you Leader for your in-depth reply. You know, | think
as | said before, it boils down to cuts. The Tory government cut 50 out of 80
police stations in Essex, they cut 850 police and now we’re seeing what this
causes. The ASB and all what’s going on. Now, what | urge you to do, and
this is as a Conservative administration, is to talk to your two Conservative
MPs, to go to your government and say, ‘Do you know what, we need
something on the streets, so our residents feel safe’. That's what I'm asking,
thank you.

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mayor and thank you Councillor Jones for your second
supplementary. It needs to be clear, the government last year, did not cut the
amount of money going to the police service. This does not mean in real
terms or any other term that anyone wants to play politics with, doesn’t mean
that there is less money being spent on those on the streets. You've just said
yourself, couldn’t believe the terrible, appalling actions outside the police
station. Police stations do not cut crime, police officers on the street cut crime.
| agree with you 100% and as a former special constable, you can never have
enough police officers on the street. So for someone from the City of London,
where there are 1000 police officers per square mile, effectively, we could
have one person on the end of every corner of every street. Guess what, we
still had the highest number of assaults against the person out of one police
station, not just in London, but the whole of the country. So it's not just about
police out on the streets, it's about people behaving themselves. Yes, | will
speak to the Police & Crime Commissioner, yes | will speak to both our MPs
to see what can be done, to see if any more money can come in. but | am
also and | shall make this very clear right now, | am also supporting Councillor
Barbara Rice’s motion later on, that the police service for Thurrock and the
amount of police officers here need to be reviewed as a matter of urgency.
Thank you.

From Councillor G Rice to Councillor Gledhill

Please will the Leader of the Council confirm that every Council resident living
outside a grass verge will be charged £5 per week for grass cutting, does this
mean a weekly cut will take place?

Mayor

Councillor Gledhill

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor, thank you Councillor Rice for your question. | am

surprised that, you, of all councillors are asking any questions in relation to
the charges that, as | have already announced, am suspending. You were the



chair of the overview and scrutiny committee that looked at these proposals
TWICE and at those meeting you didn’t ask one question in relation to the
maintenance charge. Had it not been for Councillor Pothecary, don’t worry
Councillor Pothecary, | shall mention you again later, this pretty much would
not have been mentioned. That is a failure of you as a Chair of overview and
scrutiny. That is terrible, something you should be ashamed of.

Furthermore, your question asks “every council resident living outside a grass
verge will be charged £5 per week for grass cutting and will a weekly cut take
place?” | made very clear earlier and a Councillor, someone who regularly
pontificates about being a Councillor way back in 1847 or whatever it was,
knows the difference between Housing Revenue Account and General Fund.
We are not charging every council resident, we are, sorry; we were to charge
some council tenants. I’'m sorry, if you do not know the difference between
council tenant and council resident, perhaps you should not stand for election
again. So with your question being so inaccurate, I'm afraid the answer is a
clear no.

Mayor
Thank you. Councillor Rice, do you wish to pose a supplementary question?
Councillor Rice

| am surprised with your answer Councillor Gledhill, but perhaps you can tell
me and the public tonight, now let’'s have some facts on the table. There are
10,000 tenants in this borough, you have proposed, you can call it a grass tax,
you can call it a maintenance charge, call it what you like; but if you’re going
to lever this on the bulk of these tenants, can you tell me tonight, £5 per week,
how many of those 10,000 tenants you're going to charge and what will you
raise in collection of that? How many millions of pounds? You tell me and
forget about the party politics nonsense. Just tell the people and tell us.

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and Councillor Rice. It's quite often I’'m shocked at what
you're saying so | won'’t carry that to heart. However, this is not about party
politics, these questions you are asking, are too little, too late. You had the
opportunity in December and February. Had it not been for Councillor
Pothecary, guess what, this wouldn’t have been raised. As | mentioned
earlier, you mentioned £15 weekly charge for sheltered housing 30 times. 27
words out of two meetings about the other charges. You should be ashamed
of yourself. However, to your question, 6320 odd properties would be liable as
it were, for the maintenance charge. This would equate to somewhere in
region of £1,000,604. This is the cost that the HRA currently uses to maintain,
as | said, the 50 hectares of grassland, the 14 play parks, the 2000 trees,
flowers and hedgerows, 30 hectares of hard surfaces, 13 hectares of
footpaths as I've already laid out.



Mayor

Thank you. Councillor Rice, do you wish to pose a second supplementary
question?

Councillor Rice

Now, you talk about Essex, Councillor, do you think it's appropriate for you to
telephone the lead petitioner last night and talk about this? Do you think it's
ethical to do that? And to get, before you answer, a member of staff to dig her
telephone number out so you can contact her. Do you think that’s ethical?

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor. It's not normal | get a dull roar before | stand up, but
thank you very much. Yes, yes | do and the reason is, Councillor Rice, rather
than sit in the meeting and pontificating, rather than sitting in an ivory tower
somewhere and saying, ‘We’re going to do this, we’re not going to do that,
look at how popular we are. Oh guess what, it’s all the government’s fault all
this terrible Tory cut etc.’, I'll get on and do the job. Yes it was right, | did not
have Mrs Imamzade’s number at all. | asked Officers, Officers did the right
thing. They contacted Mrs Imamzade and asked her if she was ok with this.
She could have refused, she didn’t. | spent 30 minutes speaking to Mrs
Imamzade, it was very informative. Not only about what is happening tonight
but about her past and what has happened there. I'm not going to discuss it
but it was very interesting and | cannot wait to speak to her again because
unlike you and the people at this side, who only talk to people if there’s a vote
involved, | want to talk to people when there are problems to be resolved.
Thank you Mr Mayor.

From Councillor Spillman to Councillor Gledhill

To date how much has the 1% cut in social rents cost Thurrock Council and
how much is it estimated to cost in total by 20207

Mayor

Councillor Gledhill

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and Councillor Spillman for your question. The loss in
projected income year-on-year to the Housing Revenue Account as a result of
the reduction is estimated as follows;

2016-17 £460,00, 2017-18 £450,000, 2018-19 £441,000, 2019-20 £431,000

An estimated total over four years - £1,780,000.



Mayor

Thank you. Councillor Spillman, do you wish to pose a supplementary
question?

Councillor Spillman

Can you agree that this Conservative government policy has been disastrous
for the Council’s finances? And it has placed the delivery of basic housing
functions in jeopardy?

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and Councillor Spillman for your question. If we look at
the previous administration and what they’ve put, they’'ve put a plan in place
that was relied year on year for above inflation, rent increases. The
government had to look, not only at the purse within Thurrock, but at the
purse across the whole nation. | would only assume that reducing the council
rents by 1%, means that the government can calculate exactly how much less
housing benefit will be paid over those four years. Thereby, reducing the
amount of money this council has to borrow to make ends meet. Don'’t forget,
as mentioned by Councillor Hebb earlier, £1 for every four borrowed.
Absolutely appalling situation to be in, the government had to make difficult
decisions. Has it had an impact on Thurrock? Yes, it has. Are we trying to
address that? Yes, we are.

Mayor

Thank you. Councillor Spillman, do you wish to pose a second supplementary
question?

Councillor Spillman

When your Party Leader became Prime Minister, she stood on the steps of
Downing Street and promised to lead a government that would look after the
‘just about managing’. Are you not slightly embarrassed at having to resort to
stealth grass tax, specifically targeted at the ‘just about managing’ in order to
fill the black hole created by your government’s disastrous policies?

Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor and Councillor Spillman. Obviously, it's down to local
authorities to set the amounts of which people can earn before they’re entitled
to some form of social housing. That is, as you're fully aware, currently under
review. Building more council house, yes, will make more available. Have we
been targeting a stealth tax? Now, let me think, a stealth tax, let’s look at the
word stealth. Something that is stealthy, something that flies under the radar,
something that nobody sees. If nobody sees it, we got a whole public area, full
of people who have seen it. We've got elected Members here that have seen
it. Ok, we got a former Chair of Overview and Scrutiny who kind of missed it.



But we do have everybody fully aware. Now what were they aware of before?
Were they aware of the £1.6 million pounds being taken out of their rent to
ensure that the grounds were maintained or pay for the four million kilowatt
hours of electricity that was being used communally? Or indeed, any of the
other services which we are paying? Would that have been fair? Would
people have known? No, that was the stealth tax. That's what we’re getting rid
of and that’s what, hopefully as we go through this review, a fairer outcome as
you and | discussed yesterday.

From Councillor Spillman to Councillor Gledhill

A year ago | questioned the portfolio holder on whether he believed enough
new dwellings were likely to be built to meet the needs of Thurrock's growing
population. After 15 months of this Conservative administration what action
has been taken to try to improve the situation and has this action been
successful?

Mayor
Councillor Gledhill
Councillor Gledhill

Thank you Mr Mayor. Obviously, I've still kept one bricklayer out of doing his
job by keeping him here. The overwhelming majority of new homes that are
built in Thurrock are built by private house builders. In the year to April 2017,
603 net additional dwellings have been built in the borough, enabled by
decisions at Planning Committee. Looking ahead the local plan will set the
framework for future growth and we will receive the local plan issues and
options report at our next meeting in October.

The HRA funded housing schemes will be on site this financial year at
Calcutta Road Tilbury, Claudian Way Chadwell and Topps clubs in Grays
delivering 112 new affordable homes within the housing system.

Further HRA developments require the HRA debt cap to be lifted and | will this
week be writing to Government to make that case. The Council’s regeneration
company has now completed its first scheme of 128 homes at St Chads, and
looking at second and third sites forward in the next 6 - 12 months at Belmont
Road Grays and the Culver Centre in South Ockendon.

A recent analysis based on information from over 70 boroughs indicates that
the average number of new Council homes being delivered nationally is
around only 20 per year per authority. We want to continue exceeding this
figure, but the current financial envelope of the HRA makes this very difficult.
The overall cost of the 117 new homes at Calcutta Road, Claudian Way and
Topps Club is £26.5 million.

As part of our bid for additional infrastructure funding to support sustainable
housing development in the borough we are making the case straight to



government that now is the time to consider some relaxation of the HRA
borrowing limit in Thurrock to enable us to deliver the affordable homes we
need. | will be pointing out in my letter that in Thurrock we have already used
£7.3 million from Right to Buy receipts to re-invest in the current new build
programme. Had we not, we would have been fined heavily by government
and it's shame on the previous administration for holding that money back that
would have cost a tenant here and everywhere in Thurrock significant
amounts of money.

| will also refer in my letter to the fact that Thurrock is one of only a small
number of boroughs who have made full use of our current borrowing limit —
and yes, | will refer to the fact that we have extended service charges as part
of further demonstrating that we are a prudent Council and landlord in the
context of asking for more financial flexibility. | am asking for an increase in
our borrowing limit to enable us to deliver around 500 more affordable homes.
| will not say how much that is but it is a lot less than the £131m plus land
costs the previous administration would have been happy spending to try and
deliver the same outcome. An appalling amount of money.

We also recognise that to contain the cost of these new homes and to speed
up their delivery we need to be looking at non-traditional methods of
construction. We are actively looking for partners to deliver modular housing
in Thurrock, which can minimise the disruption of development and provide
energy-efficient homes and well-maintained for the future. Indeed, last week, |
attended one of these modular homes companies and was very, very
impressed. They can put these homes together at a rate of nearly four a day,
something that we desperately need in this borough.

Mayor

Thank you. Councillor Spillman, do you wish to pose a supplementary
question?

Councillor Spillman

Thank you for that answer. As you know, I’'m an advocate of the borrowing,
we’ve got to do it, it's the only way forward. But can | ask how many new
council developments are being put forward by this leader’s administration?

Councillor Gledhill

Again, I’'m one of these p